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FROM:  John Hoffmann

SEWER LATERAL INSURANCE HAS A BLOCKAGE:  My bill to put on the April ballot a proposal for city wide sewer lateral insurance was first read at the November 9th Board of Aldermen meeting.   Sewer Lateral Insurance programs collect a $28 fee or premium when you pay your taxes.  That goes into an insurance pool and if you have a sewer line break between your house and the main sewer line you can put in a claim up to $4,000 or $5,000 dollars. Most cities in the area have such programs and Town and Country does not. The Board of Aldermen cannot put a program in place as it has to be done by the voters.  All the BOA can do is vote to put the issue on the ballot. 

Mayor Dalton had no idea what a Sewer Lateral Program was last November at a Mason Valley neighborhood meeting.  He then promised he would do something about it at a February 2009 neighborhood meeting when asked about Sewer Lateral programs.  After his reelection he announced he was going to send the matter to the Finance Commission.  The Finance Commission came back recommending against placing the issue on the ballot for the homeowners to decide. 

They claimed it would add more bureaucracy and that $5,000 was not that big of a deal for Town and Country residents.  

A member of the Finance Commission is also a trustee of the Bellerive Country Club Grounds subdivision. He voted against the Sewer Lateral Insurance on the presumption that $5,000 is chump change for T&C residents, but is actively attempting to obtain a $5,000 Beautification Grant for his entire subdivision.     
“A TAX THAT PEOPLE HERE DON’T WANT”…Mayor Jon Dalton’s quote on sewer lateral insurance in the 11/11/09 Post-Dispatch. It is interesting that mayor Dalton was unaware of Sewer Lateral Insurance in November 2008.  Now suddenly he is claiming it is a tax and people don’t want it.  In fact a number of people do want it…and have brought it to the Mayor’s attention, both by e-mails where I have been copied and at neighborhoods meetings that I have attended.

IT’S NOT A TAX:  Jon Dalton, who is quick talk about an increase in sales taxes in a blink of an eye, has claimed Sewer Lateral Insurance is a tax.  It is not.  It is insurance that costs the same if you own a $4,000,000 house or a $400,000 house, around $28 a year.      
A LITTLE HELP PLEASE:  At the work session before the Board of Alderman meeting, Alderman Phil Behnen asked if I was aware that the Finance Commission recommended against the Sewer Lateral Program.  I said I was.  He then asked me why then was I introducing this legislation?  I told him that a number of people including subdivision trustees had contacted me and were in favor in getting a sewer insurance program.  I added that I thought the citizens should have a right to decide the issue and not eight or nine members of the Finance Commission.  Phil then acted like he didn’t believe me or that I was lying.  He wanted to know what subdivisions and what trustees.  

I told him two Mason Valley groups and the Westmoor subdivision.  That was not good enough for Phil and he wanted names forwarded to him. 

At this point, Chuck Lenz, a trustee of the Mason Valley Estates subdivision stood up and said while he once spoke against Sewer Lateral Programs, he has changed his mind after talking to an alderman in Manchester about their program. 

In the 11/11/09 Post-Dispatch article Phil is calling for Public Hearings.  Hey…how about a referendum and simply let the homeowners decide?  

If you would like to be able to vote on this subject in April or think that Sewer Lateral programs are good, please help me out and send an e-mail to Phil at…

pbehnen@walnutstreet.com and include the mayor while you are at it.

FIRE AND NO ICE:  The mayor is keeping $7,500 in budget for fireworks for the Fire and Ice, but no money for the booths, employee salaries, band and the stage rental.  Again how does the scale weigh?  45-minutes fireworks for the kids or help keep an employee from being laid off?
I have talked to a couple of moms to see if kids would be devastated without a Town and Country fireworks show. 

“Kids are resilient they will get over it or won’t notice it,” said one.

“Take the kids to the fireworks show in Chesterfield, that’s what I did last year,” said another.     
Both said helping people keep their jobs trumped the fireworks show. 

Personally I don’t see how we can sack employees at the first of the year and keep fireworks.  It is cruel and heartless.  We owe more to our employees than that. 
WHAT $424,243 IN STAFF REDUCTIONS?:  At the work session before the November 9,  BOA meeting we were again given the figure that there would be $424,243 in staff reductions.  That is more than a couple of layoffs. 

I asked exactly what positions would be eliminated or downsized.  It seemed like a relevant question.  How can I vote on a budget if I do not know what the cuts are?  I was not told.  Instead Mayor Dalton made some political babble. 

“Don’t look at that number and draw simple conclusions. It will come out in time,” said Dalton.

What the hell does that mean and how does it answer a reasonable question?  It doesn’t.  Before voting on a budget that will force layoffs every member of the Board of Alderman had damn well better know who is getting laid off.      
A police message board had an item stating 3 civilian employees were laid off by Town and Country Police.  I emailed police chief/city administrator John Copeland and asked if it was true and what positions were laid off.

Here is the reply I got:

You write as if the message board contains accurate information. 

As usual, it is factually incorrect. 

John R. Copeland 

Now you don’t have to have been around for very long to realize that the answer is double talk.  He didn’t deny there were layoffs.  He just said the information was not accurate. 

Here is what I sent back to our city administrator:
Good to know...what is incorrect on the msg board? 

Here is the response I got:

My response was based on what you said was on the message board. 

John R. Copeland 

Again this tells me nothing.  He is not denying there were layoffs or confirming.  Is this an open and transparent government that we currently have when an elected official cannot get a straight answer? 

Here is my last e-mail:

excellent!  Good to know no police employees have been laid off. 

We didn't happen to lay off any non-police employees, did we? 

John Hoffmann

I sent that message on November 10th and I am still waiting for a reply. 

GREEN TEAM:  In the work session it was also announced that the Green Team Commission is being cut funding from $5,000 to $3,000.  Hey, before we start layoffs how about we cut all the funding to the Green Team? 

Here is a commission where at one recent meeting someone mentioned how urinating in the shower instead of the toilet is a good way to conserve water.  Maybe for Madonna or Ed Begley, Jr., but not for your average T&C resident.   
How do we give the Green Team $3,000 if we are laying-off employees? 

Better yet – let’s talk about how much it costs to mail the newsletter.   Would the green team discuss how to cut the costs of printing and mailing the newsletter?
FIRE DISTRICT RATE FOR 2010:  2010 begins the last year on our contract with the fire district.  West County EMS & Fire Protection District contract has adjustments for COLAs.  I am sure the fire district thought they would be seeing a bump every year.

However for 2010 they agreed to a ZERO increase.  That sounds great, but the COLA is currently at a -1%.  We held them to zero instead of a 1% drop. 

$8 HERE $100 THERE, $7,500 THERE…START ADDING IT UP AND IT ADDS UP TO MAYBE ONE OR TWO EMPLOYEES’ JOBS:  I mentioned that we certainly could discontinue spending $8 a board meeting for cookies and peanuts for the Board of Aldermen members.  Mayor Dalton commented that this was nothing to worry about. 

Here is something to worry about.  The cookies come to $192 a year.  Before we lay off employees we need to make all possible cuts, including $192 for cookies.

Here are some immediate cuts I see:

Cookies and treats for the BOA…………………………..$192

Free Coffee for city employees……………………….. .$1,200+

I have worked for six city government, one county government and one state government.  Guess what?  None of those political subdivisions, including a couple representing rather affluent areas, supplied free coffee to employees. 

FIREWORKS………………………………………………$7,500

As we mentioned earlier…we can survive a year or two without fireworks?  As the finance commission person said, “Don’t promise they will be back.” 

FALL FESTIVALE…………………………………………..$3,000

Kids will survive if they have to miss 3-hours of face painting, moon bounces,

$200 story ladies and treats for one or two years.  The impact on a small kid will be far less than the impact on a laid off employee’s family.      

MEMBERSHIPS……………………………………………$2,000
Some city employees belong to professional organizations that help them perform their duties.  However we pay for a number of duplicate memberships for employees that can be eliminated.  For Instance the city has sent at least five staff officers to the FBI National Academy for 3 months. We are now paying professional dues for the staff officers to belong to the FBI National Academy Association at the tune of hundreds of dollars. Clearly we can reduce the membership to one and the information, contact lists, trade journals can be shared with all the others.  Having attended a FBI National Academy is a huge help in applying for promotions or jobs with other departments. The employees can always pay their own dues and deduct them from their taxes.

We have a number of staff members that belong to the Missouri Police Chiefs Association. This organization is primarily an anti-labor group established 40 years ago to lobby against giving police associations or the FOP union rights.  They have kept police officers as at-will employees with no appeal rights concerning job terminations. The Missouri Chiefs like to brag on their websites that in two years they have provided 140 bike helmets for kids and child car seats. They also provide some management training classes.  But their primary focus remains that of a lobbying group against rank and file police officers.  I don’t know why we have to pay for multiple memberships for the command staff.  One should be enough.

Some other professional membership we should be able to eliminate until our revenues improve. 

10% REDUCTIONS IN ALDERMEN AND MAYOR SALARIES……$4,630
The employees should not be the only ones taking a hit by this recession.  The elected officials should set an example and take a pay cut before laying off workers. 

FUNDING OF COMMISSIONS………………………………………..$6,000

The Green Team, Public Relations Commission, Conservation Commission and the Arts Commission should all go to zero budgets before we lay off employees.    

St. Louis County Municipal League or Missouri Municipal League…..$1,000+

We belong to both of these organizations.  They both hire lobbyists.  In fact Jon Dalton as a member of the St. Louis County Municipal League has hired himself as a lobbyist.  I think we can get by belonging to one or the other of the organizations before we lay off employees.

 CHAMBER OF COMMERCE LUNCHEONS………………………….$1,000

We pay between $75 and $125 a month for elected officials and staffers to attend Chamber of Commerce luncheons, despite giving the Chamber of Commerce free rent.  I recommend that elected officials and staff pay their way for lunch or eat before and attend only the meeting portion.    

INATTENTIVE DRIVING BILL IS SIDETRACKED FOR TWO WEEKS:  The Inattentive Driving Bill was set for a vote.  This would make it illegal not to pay visible attention when you drive   I originally introduced this bill only to have it sent out to committee before a vote for a 3-month visit with the Police Commission.  There it was rewritten by the city prosecutor and the city attorney. 

Nancy Avioli brought it back but it now had a subsection that mirrored the stupid state ban on under-21 texting. It was sponsored by Nancy, Phil Behnen, Steve Fons and David Karney.    

During the work session on November 9 the mayor explained how the city attorney’s opinion was that the addition of the Under-21 texting ban was ill advised. It was decided a motion would be made to eliminate the Under-21 texting ban…and just let Visible Inattentive Driving stay as the primary wording. If someone is clearly not paying attention to their driving they should be cited regardless of what they are doing. 

The brain trust of Steve Fons and Tim Welby then spoke up.  Fons asked me since I said it would be illegal for someone to eat a hot dog while driving…and I interrupted him and said that I never said such a thing and asked him to say where and when I said that…he could not and then Welby said, that I must have said it was illegal to eat a bratwurst.  I take people getting hurt seriously…these guys apparently don’t.

Next Fons asked what will keep the cops from staking out McDonalds and citing people as they leave the drive thru lane while eating a French fry.

At this DUMBER THAN STUPID comment…I told Fons if he thought that would be a problem he needed to begin proceeding to fire him (I pointed to police chief John Copeland) and him (I pointed to assistant police chief Gary Hoelzer) and him (pointing to Capt. Pat Kranz).  I pointed out if Fons thought our police officers were that vindictive, rash and undisciplined we needed to fire the command staff of the police department without delay before officers start writing 32 in a 30 zone speeding citations.             

BAD POLITICS AS USUAL:  Two years ago during an early campaign stop and fundraising event at the Savvis headquarters, Mayor Jon Dalton was sure to get himself photographed with John McCain.  For some reason photos of the mayor at a partisan political event ended up in the newsletter of our non-partisan city.  This did not bother me in the least.  Town and Country is 90% Republican and the mayor is clearly a partisan politician, who cannot help himself. 

However what frosted me at the Savvis-McCain fundraiser was there was a photo of our police chief, John Copeland, in uniform seated in the front row next to Dalton.  Police are supposed to be non-political and here we had our top cop sitting with political hacks at a very partisan fundraiser.  

The draft of the upcoming city newsletter was sent to the aldermen this weekend. In it is a photo of Jon Dalton with Musharraf Pervez, the 10th president of Pakistan who was honored at a resident’s home in Ward 3.  Of course President Pervez wasn’t exactly elected president of Pakistan.  He became president in a military coup.  During his 10 years in power, he tried to force judges to rule in favor the military; he removed the chief justice of Pakistan’s Supreme Court and held corrupt elections. 

Now President Pervez has done a lot of good things in supporting US positions against terrorism.  However he was unable to help bring Osama Bin Laden to justice. But he sure saw billions of US aide to Pakistan simply vanish.  He and the late Ernie Hellman (St. Louis’ favorite magician in the 50’s and 60s) had a lot in common…they made things disappear.

How publishing a snapshot with Pervez is city business or city related is beyond me…of course Jon may start lobbying for Pakistan interests soon in Jefferson City.       
YOU AND I ARE PAYING FOR MORE FREE ADVERTISING:  The draft of the winter city newsletter has another page giving up coming events at Whole Foods.  We did this last summer also.  Anyone else have a problem with the city using our tax funds to give free advertisements to only one of our three grocery stores?    

An inquiry to city hall of the free add for Whole Foods proclaiming up-coming promotions (guitar playing signer at the café, holiday tasting, etc) at the grocery store revealed they are considered “community events” by the city hall staff.  $2 off Straubs chicken salad would be considered a community event for many but it is not listed in our tax supported newsletters.    

IRONY:  I stopped by and visited with Bob at Straubs and Theresa at Schnucks.  Oddly both store managers thought the July Whole Foods newsletter item (with the Whole Foods Logo) and the planned one for December were nothing more than free ads and certainly not community announcements. Both managers plan to send copies of the city newsletter ads to their corporate officers. 

The irony was not lost on either manager that local sales taxes collected at their stores pay for the printing and mailing of the city newsletter with the free ad for their competitor.     

BEFORE WE LAY OFF EMPLOYEES II:  We should clearly reduce the size of the city newsletter…cutting the mayor’s column by 2/3s would be a good start…and maybe reducing it from four to three issues a year would be another excellent move to save money and help save an employee’s job. Something the Green Team Commission could get into.  In the upcoming newsletter we are using more paper to produce the newsletter to have the Green Team Commission lecture us on how to conserve.  This is from the same group that spent $1,000 for refrigerator magnets hyping recycling that YOU CAN NOT RECYCLE! 
DEER UPDATE:  I love reading things in city newsletter drafts that many might think elected officials would know before hand, but are not the case.  The deadline for material for newsletter was November 11 and on November 13th I received the draft copy with all the articles except for the Mayor’s reelection and self absorbed PR material.   
Here is a section of the draft newsletter that was new to me:

“MDC (Missouri Department of Conservation) has recently increased from the original figure of 100 to allow additional sterilization…” and “MDC has also, similar to the limit on sterilization, increased the authorized limit on sharpshooting.”

“It is essential to underscore the importance of the decision of MDC to raise the limit on both sterilization and sharpshooting.  This was done without the City increasing the 2009 budget for this project.  The facts are:  a) the City will have a reduced budget for 2010 due to decreased sales tax revenue stemming from the economic downturn and therefore may not be in the position to fund a substantive deer management effort next year, b) field observations by the experts have led them to conclude that our City’s deer herd is larger than initially estimated.  Therefore, the City petitioned MDC and received approval to make this year’s expenditure more cost efficient by increasing the productivity of what we do now without increasing the 2009 expense.  This cooperative effort between the City and MDC makes even greater use of the public’s funds.”

QUESTION:  Were we getting screwed originally?  We have been told several times by Alderpersons Fred Meyland-Smith and Lynn Wright that we will be charged by our contractor by the hour.  Our contractor has already been forced by the Missouri Veterinary Board to hire a Missouri License vet to be present when the out-of-state vet performs deer hysterectomies.

Now we’re are going to increase the number of deer killed and deer sterilized and it isn’t going to cost any more money?  That is a lie.  Our $150,000 deer management budget is already over budget.  We had to increase lawyer fees for handling deer management contracts.  We just hid that cost in special appropriations list under “Legal Fees.”

Now we are going to increase killing and sterilizing.  How is that not going to cost more? The contractor gave estimates on 100 deer killed and between 75-100 deer sterilized when he gave us the proposal for the $150,000 contract.  Working on an hourly rate and with the city increasing the work HAS TO INCREASE COST, even if they now determine there are more deer to kill.  

There is an Econ and Finance PhD on the Deer Task Force.  I think I will need someone with a Physics PhD to explain how you can do Y amount of work (more work) in the same amount of time you claim it takes to do X amount of work.      
SURPRISE…SURPRISE…SURPRISE…I must be Gomer Pyle and Fred Meyland-Smith must be Sgt. Carter.  On Tuesday November 17, at 7pm the Deer Task Force meeting, all the task force members were present, a Journal newspaper reporter and about a dozen residents and a BIG SURPRISE! 

Fred started off by saying how balanced the locations chosen by the city’s deer management contractor, White Buffalo were for bait stations for the killing and sterilization.  He said they were spread out over all four wards.

At one point task force member Susan Feigenbaum asked Fred what he meant when he said the bait stations were balanced across the city, since the majority of Ward 1 has no deer. 

“Don’t take me literally when I say this is balanced,” said Fred.  Okay…I will not take literally anything else Fred ever says.
Next the chairman of the Deer task Force was asked what the $10,000 for deer management was gong to be used for.  He said he didn’t know.  Honest answer but an odd one.  I have been aware of the mayor’s proposal to reduce the deer management budget from $150,000 to $10,000 for a month.  You might think the chairman of the Deer management Control Task Force would want to know the reason.  

He did say that it cost $35,000 to set up the bait stations and bring the equipment here from White Buffalo’s headquarters in Connecticut. He added that with the budget cuts in 2010 we should try and get the most efficiency out of our contractors and kill and sterilize more deer now instead of paying $35,000 to bring it back in 2010 or 2011. 
HERE COMES THE SURIRSE:  Fred then presented a resolution to be voted on by the Task Force for the city to ask the Missouri Department of Conservation to approve increasing the amount of deer that can be killed and sterilized to 200 killed and 200 sterilized.  Vote to ask the MDC to increase the amount of deer?  A week earlier it was in writing that MDC had already approved the city’s request to increase the amount of deer to be shot.   
Fred was not taking comments or questions from the crowd until the end of the meeting. 

The Task Force voted 4-1 to approve the resolution to ask the MDC to increase the amount of deer to be killed and sterilized. 

Now I get to ask my questions…first I read portions from the draft copy of the City newsletter where it stated that MDC had already given approval.  I then pointed out that the copy for the City Newsletter goes to the printers in 20 hours.  I asked Fred if this was already approved.  If it was why did the Task Force just vote to ask the MDC?  I also asked if it wasn’t officially approved did he or the city get a wink and a nod okay for the increase.  (Keep in mind I am in favor of killing a lot of deer and was an opponent of just killing 100 because it would have no impact in the population.)

Next I asked Fred if the City and the original Deer Task Force were getting screwed by the contractor if we NOW expect them to work at full efficiency. When we signed the contract did we expect him to work at 50% or 75% efficiency?
I then asked Fred to explain how if the contractor was only going to be here three weeks how he could increase the kill and sterilization by 100% and keep it within budget.

Fred was getting whiter and whiter when I brought up the fact he had claimed to the aldermen that the MDC had already approved in the increase in kills and deer hysterectomies.  He then started to get red.

Instead of answering my questions he started asking me questions, demanding to know why I wanted to undo and sabotage the work of the Task Force.  He raised his voice and wanted to know if I thought there was some conspiracy he was behind.  I simply said that all I did was ask him several questions and I like answers.         

 He then asked what was at the top of page from the newsletter material I read?  Before I could answer he asked, “Doesn’t it say DRAFT?” (I was beginning to feel like Jefferson Smith and thought Fred was getting a bit like Claude Rains as Senator Joseph Harrison Paine, when he started with the raised voice and the misdirection with the questions in response to questions.)   
I replied, “No, Fred it doesn’t say DRAFT.  It says Deer Management Implementation Task Force Report and it goes to the printers tomorrow.”
He then said it was a draft, that he wrote it and he could change it if he needed to. He then denied there was any permission given by MDC to increase the numbers yet.  (So why did he write a week ago that permission was given and praised MDC for its cooperation?)

Concerning the issue of killing and sterilizing 100% more deer than the contractor had estimated in their proposal, Fred went into mumbo jumbo about more efficiency.  Of course if there are 50 deer standing in a field where they thought there would be 20, you could kill more, but the majority are gong to run after the first two or three start hitting the ground. 
After this meeting I got several phone calls and emails from people at the meeting who thanked me for standing up to Fred.  (Again keep in mind I think we need to kill several hundred deer.) 

KEVIN HORRIGAN WEIGHS IN:  Here is the link to an interesting blog Post-Dispatch editorial writer and columnist Kevin Horrigan posted on the Town and Country Deer the same day as the deer task force meeting. 

http://www.stltoday.com/blogzone/the-platform/editorial-writers-notebooks/2009/11/town-and-countys-deer-go-global/ 

Kevin brings up that the deer of Town and Country were in an article in the London based Economist newspaper.  I don’t know what is more unusual, that the Economist (England’s Wall Street Journal) was writing about T&C Deer or that Kevin Horrigan was reading the Economist.    

LADUE ROAD AT 141 TO CLOSE IN FALL OF 2010 FOR 6-MONTHS: I attended a recent meeting at MoDot where MoDot has presented plans for the construction at 141 and Ladue, part of the 141 extension project. 

Here are the plans for fall of 2010:  Ladue will be closed for at least six months.  Ladue will be an overpass over 141.  

141 will be raised and the culvert boxes for the creeks that go under 141 will be expanded to eliminate the flooding on 141.  

People who normally use Ladue Road to get to 141 will be directed to Mason Road to go south to Conway. 

MoDot continues to ignore the plight of the homeowners on Middlebury Lane.  The new section of 4-lane 141 opened between Clayton Road and Highway 40 in 1988. There was no problem…but when the rest of the project to I-44 and then to I-55 was opened the noise from the traffic was deafening.
In 1993 Federal law required noise abatement (sound walls) on highway projects using federal funds.  The rest of 141 opened after the Federal Law so everyone south of Middlebury got a sound wall.  The people on Middlebury cannot sell their houses due to the noise levels.  Now MoDot is going to increase the volume of traffic and the noise levels.     
MAYOR’S BUDDY MAYOR ENDORSING A NEW TAX:  Yes!  Chesterfield  Mayor John Nations is pushing for a ½ Transit Tax on the April ballot. We just passed an ill-advised never ending 9-1-1 sales tax for  0.1%. Now let’s add a  ½-cent transit tax.  That would mean your non-food sales tax at the new Wal Mart store would be 9.15%.  The sales taxes for Target in T&C would be around 9%.  YIKES!  
The money would go to Bi-State, now know as Metro.  They are the same people that lost tens of millions defending a lawsuit over the MetroLink construction to Shrewsbury.  Can you say Larry Salci?...He was the Metro GM who referred to us St. Louis folks as a “bunch of  F*&%ing Clowns” after a TV interview as he walked away from the camera and was later forced to resign after losing a $20 million plus verdict he could have settled for $5 million.   

THE LATEST AT LONGVIEW:  I was fortunate enough to attend the Parks Commission meeting on Monday November 16.  I was honored that prior to a vote on an unusual motion the chairwoman of the Commission, Alderwoman Lynn Wright, refused to allow me as a member of the public to comment.   Later I got my two-cents in, despite Lynn”s “No you can’t!” exclamation after I asked if she would be taking public comment. 

Here is how the evening transpired:

FARMHOUSE TO SCHOOLHOUSE:  Of course when the city spent $1.5 million to add the glass double-wide to the rear of the farmhouse there had been no use study.  After the addition was completed staffers and politicians talked about how the old part of the building could be rented out for small meetings, parties and used as simply a place to read a book.  In other words they had no idea how to use the place. 

The city is actively trying to get people to rent the 100-person capacity building for anniversaries, receptions and most recently a commercial business party.  Of course people are not lined up to rent the place especially in the spring, summer and early fall when valet parking is required due to a shortage of parking spaces. 

Then suddenly Heidi Gloria, Early Adolescent Directress (I had no idea the word “director” was gender specific!) came forward with a proposal to lease the farmhouse to be used as a middle school for 7th and 8th graders in the Chesterfield Montessori School. 

Heidi estimated that 6-to-10 students would be enrolled in 2010 at a tuition rate of about $14,400.  She said she hoped enrollment would increase to between 12-and-15 kids in 2011, with a maximum enrollment of 24.  She hoped the Longview farmhouse could be used for three years, until the school finished additions to their facility in Chesterfield.

The school would run five days a week from Labor Day to the first of spring.  Daily hours would be between 7:45 and 3:30pm with some after school and evening activities. 
The proposal did not include what they would pay for rent.  However, let’s say they have 7 kids for 2010.  That is around $98,000.  How do you pay for two teachers’ salaries with benefits, supplies and computers and have much left over for rent on $98,000?

Of course nobody had bothered to check building codes for schools.  Our farmhouse and conference center does not have fire sprinklers. I did the next day and quickly learned it would cost us between $5,000 and $10,000 to make the house compliant for school use. 
Also isn’t the city obligated to advertise the space for rent for other educational organizations?  Lynn Wright doesn’t think so because Chesterfield Montessori came to us with the idea.  An interesting legal concept!

Heidi mentioned that students could help with caring for the park, plant a vegetable garden or maybe do beekeeping. 

Long time Creve Coeur resident and good friend of Mayor Dalton and Lynn Wright, Claire Chosid was at the meeting for another topic, but she was allowed to speak up and heck she isn’t even a resident. 

“I am emotional about this place and Town and County,” said Chosid, the Creve Coeurite.  “I don’t know if this is in the best interest of Town and Country,” said the self appointed president of the Mason Ridge Garden Club.   

Lynn the piped up, “Claire the kids could help you in the garden.”  

Heidi said the school would clean out the living room portion of the house on Friday if the area was needed for a city rental on the weekend. 

KINETIC WIND SCULPTURES:  Ah here is the reason Claire was at the meeting.  She and her group of garden volunteers want to donate a Kinetic Wind Sculpture to be placed near their garden area at the Longview Farmhouse. Then she wants the Town and Country Parks Foundation to donate four more wind sculptures to be placed at the park. 

The garden club took a drive up to Iron Décor N More in Grafton and fell in love with the Wind Sculptures.   Claire suggested the Park commissioner all go up to Grafton and look at them. You can check them out at :

 www.irondecornmore.com    

Now while I could still speak…I asked why they did not go to Brother Mel’s studio on the campus of Vianney High School in nearby Kirkwood if they wanted to see wind sculptures. .  Mel Meyer is a Marianist Brother who has operated an art studio on the ground of Vianney High School for 40 years.  All profits from his works go to the Marianists and their programs. 

I then mentioned that brother Mel lives in the studio on a bed next to his upstairs office.  However on windy nights he will often go the brothers’ dormitory by the high school because his wind sculptures make so much noise. 

Claire immediately responded that she bought a sculpture and it doesn’t make any noise at all.  However, I went to the company’s website and clicked on a You Tube video of one of the sculpture Claire wants to buy and guess what?  On the video it was making noise.   I don’t care what the noise is, on a nice spring or fall night residents Starbuck Rd, Wheatfield Farm Rd and Williamsburg Estates with open windows are sure to hear the wind sculptures.              
Next was a discussion whether these were lawn ornaments or art.  They eventually decided they were “art.”   I am not so sure since it appears from their website they have specific models of Kinetic Wind Sculptures.  It appears they are manufactured to certain specifications. Art would normally be something unique. At best these are a commercial craft item.  Perhaps it would be money better spend to buy an actual unique piece of art and forgot about the cheesy lawn ornaments.  
It was decided any art work decided for placement by the Parks Commission would also be referred to the Arts Commission.     
LOCATION, LOCATION, LOCATION or WHAT ARE WE TRYING TO SAY?  Mrs. Chosid wanted the five wind sculptures placed at the southeast corner of the park, where prairie grass and wildflowers were just planted and by the split rail fence.  There was a motion to approve this location.  I tried to ask to make a citizen comment when Lynn Wright told me I could not.  

Finally after the vote, several members asked for me to speak.  

I said it was beyond me when you have a 1900-1920 classic farmhouse with a split rail fence and prairie grass, why you would want to put modern art in the middle of the turn of the century scene you had created.  Meanwhile behind the house you have built a very modern all glass addition.  Would it not make more sense to put the modern art with the modern building? 

Several members agreed with my point.  (Of course not Lynn.)

Janet Williamson mentioned that by adding modern art the parks the Commission was going down a slippery slope.  “This kind of art you may like, but what about when someone wants to put up other art? Who is to say it is good and it is bad?”         

TURN THE LIGHT OFF… APPOINTED OFFICIALS LIKE ALDERMEN DON’T NEED TO KNOW:  At the end of the meeting Janet Williamson asked parks director Anne Nixon with the more than $400,000 in proposed staff reductions in the 2010 budget, would the parks staff be affected?  Seems like a perfectly responsible question for a parks commissioner to ask.  Anne refused to answer it. 

I THINK THAT I SHALL NEVER SEE A POEM AS LOVELY AS A TREE…UNLESS THE DEER KILL IT!:  Friday November 6th I was walking at Longview and was shocked to see that a number of new trees had been planted but nothing was covering their trunks to protect the young trees from rutting bucks.  Last year I called the parks director to task for a number of new trees that had been killed by rutting deer. 

Over that weekend I sent an email to Anne Nixon and asked why we had planted trees without protecting them. Here is the answer:

  John,

All the new trees will get deer protection sleeves.  The sleeves should be delivered today or tomorrow and they will be installed promptly.

Anne Nixon
Director of Parks and Recreation
This raised the question…what were we doing planting new trees without the protective sleeves?  One itchy buck with growing antlers could wipeout a considerable investment.  On Monday there were still no protective sleeves.  That night at the Board of Aldermen meeting I mentioned my concern of poor management and planning by not having the trees protected as soon as they were planted.  The next day the protective sleeves were installed.    

THE ARTS COMMISSION:   As many readers of this newsletter know after my brutal lose in the mayoral election the mayor announced commission appointments.  He went through all of them without mentioning my name, until the got to the last one…The Arts Commission! That is the commission I had just recently voted against being formed.      

For five months there were no members and then not enough to hold a legal meeting. But by October we had the minimum plus one. On October 21 we held the first meeting.  Our extra member did not attend.  The members gave their backgrounds, I mentioned there might not be any funding for 2010 and we discussed possible projects for 2010. 

Some of the projects discussed included: 
* Having a exhibit consisting of art work from Town and Country homes.  This was interesting, but involved some costs of installing hangers for paintings and pedestals for sculptures and security for a week. 

* Have a plein air paint-out in Town and Country next fall, where artists paint scenes around the city from 9am to 3pm and then submit the paintings for judging and display at the Longview Farmhouse.  

*  Have a competition involving Maryville University art students and art students from other area colleges.

*  Have a competition from art students who attend Town and Country high schools. 

*  Hold shows of local St. Louis artists at the Longview Conference center. 

Since I voted against the existence of this commission one of the top items for the next meeting was to elect a co-chair to run the meetings.
THE MAYOR STICKS HIS NOSE INTO THE PALLET:  At the 11/09 Board of Aldermen meeting the mayor stuck his nose right into the work of the Arts Commission.  He stated that he had been contacted by several persons and wants the Arts Commission and Public Relations Commission to get together and consider having art competition for students including grade school kids and using the Longview House.  Well, well, the mayor is acting like he has a wonderful new idea.  I wrote about doing this in a past newsletter and it was one of the first things we discussed at the first Arts meeting in October.  It was also spelled out in draft for the next newsletter I had sent to the mayor’s secretary a week earlier. 

The difference is that we did not included grade school or middle school kids.  Those kids need to learn and not compete.  I found during the three years out of eight that I did sports-writing around Washington DC and had to cover high school sports, parents would routinely complain that JV sports were not covered in the paper.  My reply was always the same, JV-sports is part of the learning process.  Kids learning don’t need to have articles written about them losing.  Just like kids didn’t want to have math tests covered by the paper.  I feel the same way about children’s art.  High school is the right level to start entering competition. 

However, I am also convinced that Mayor Dalton has used the Mason Ridge Elementary School as a way to increase his political base.  A cigarette lobbyist playing the kid card and the Boy Scouts card…quite a guy.  I can see what Jon was imagining…him handing some kid at Mason Ridge a blue ribbon with a camera snapping and presto…another photo for the city newsletter. I hope that does not happen. 

.             

ART COMMISSION II:  At the next Arts Commission meeting, the entire of commission of four members (with six vacant seats), all agreed that having competition at a grade school level was a bad idea. 

I guess I was crazy since we were meeting on Veterans Day, I suggested that perhaps we have a show of paintings by Ralph Fournier, a well known St. Louis architect, from the Frank Lloyd Wright school, who is now 87-years old and has been painting for a number of years. 

Ralph was a bomber pilot in World War II, then became one of the leading architects in St. Louis in the late 50’s and 60’s.  Ralph designed the unique houses at the front end of the Greenwich Green subdivision.  

Here is a link to an interview with Ralph in St. Louis Magazine from 2007.

http://www.stlmag.com/media/St-Louis-Magazine/November-2007/A-Conversation-with-Ralph-A-Fournier/
Since Ralph was a war hero, a prominent St. Louis architect who is now known for his paintings, I suggested we have a showing at Longview this winter of Ralph’s paintings.  

Everyone seemed to like that idea, except one member, who actually owns one of Ralph’s paintings.  He did not like the idea of a single artist having a show.       

We did pass a mission statement.  We discussed how we would like to have a show in March while parking was still available at Longview. 

MONEY, MONEY, MONEY: Currently the Arts Commission has $1,000 still in the budget for 2010.  Of course I feel the same way about this as I do about the Green Team Commission’s $3,000.  Before we layoff employees we need to cut the budgets to zero of these commissions. 

Members of the Arts Commission thought they could do fundraising.  We discussed starting a tax deductable foundation to fund Arts Commission projects.  

I then gave the rundown of budget cuts.  When I got to how the $10,000 grant to the T&C Symphony was eliminated there was suddenly a new focus.  SAVE THE T&C SYMPHONY.  The majority of the members had never been to a T&C Symphony concert. One member described their performances as vastly improved.  I preferred using the word “dreadful” as my description. 

Next the talk from a member with no or very little experience of listening to the T&C Symphony began suggesting having fundraisers at the Longview House featuring a string or bass quartet from the symphony, invite some local swells at $100 a person and serve cocktails. 

Our biggest decision was to hold the next meeting on January 13.  Hopefully we can elect a vice-chair to run these meetings. Also we need to assign members to set up the college and high school competitions and plein air show. 

THE TOWN AND COUNTRY CHAMBER OF COMMERCE AWARDS:  I got a $30-a-person invite to the Chamber Awards Luncheon on December 9 in the mail.  

There were a few awards that I found interesting.

The Chamber Ambassador of the Year goes to Liz Carney of the Gatesworth.   Okay the Gatesworth is located in University City. 

The Business of the Year will be awarded to the Town and Country Symphony.  A business…why did we give a business a $10,000 grant in October?  I wonder if the Department of Revenue or the IRS knows that the T&C Symphony is a business.  Despite the symphony belonging to the Chamber I am hard pressed to figure out how a bunch of amateur musicians, who don’t get paid and play for free are a business.     

Retailer of the Year is Whole Foods.  Of course Schnucks, with the remodeled store, new deli and union employees who are not covered in tattoos and body piercings is not a member of the Chamber of Commerce.     

I will betcha that a number of aldermen and staffers will expect the city to pay for their $30 seat at this luncheon and we will be laying off employees in January. 

SANTA  AND  VILLA FAROTTO GO INTO THE RESTAURANT BUSINESS AT LONG VIEW:  Apparently the city is allowing Villa Farotto, the exclusive caterer at Longview, to be competing with other area restaurants at the Longview Farmhouse…and when I say competing with local restaurants, I don’t mean McDonalds, but Café Napoli  and John Mineos.  On December 12th and 13th at $24 for you and $19 for a kid you can have breakfast with Santa at the Longview Farmhouse.   I know the kid would rather be at McDonalds which would only cost you a couple of bucks.

This is just amazing!  It is the holiday season and we are laying off city workers, but advertising residents to spend at least $43 for mom or dad to bring one kid to a city park for a photo with Santa.  Bring both mom and dad and three kids you are looking at a $105 breakfast tab.  You could do better at the Ritz. 

Makes me feel all warm and fuzzy!  Now our T&C kids don’t have to wait on line at the Mall with all the under privilege children from Chesterfield and Ballwin. 

Apparently the bookings have been so low at the Longview Farmhouse that Villa Farotto is now trying to find ways to generate money with the contract at Longview.  The idea was to have a caterer for the people renting the space, not for the caterer to go into business independently competing against area local businesses.       
CARTOONS:




Ths one is from the late Charolette Peters’ son Mike Peters, a grad from CBC.
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